
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Santa Fe Pickleball 

Newsletter 

Club web page:  santafepickleballclub.com 

Club email: sfepickleball@gmail.com 

Like us on Facebook 

 December 2022 / January 2023 

Have you got something you’d like to share with the group either about pickleball or 

yourself?  Would you like to contribute an article to the Newsletter or just submit 

some ideas?  Contact Nancy Mroz at 505-660-4600 or nancymroz@gmail.com 

Want to contribute to the newsletter? 

The weather has cooperated so far and it has be fun to see so many people getting out to play 

still at FM. If it is too cold for you, indoor play occurs both at GCCC and Fort Marcy gymnasiums. 

Our membership continues to grow with over 600 now. I believe this is true because of all of you. 

I am continually impressed by the generosity of the members and for this I thank you. 

Big News: Our four-year Facility Use Agreement (FUA) has been fully executed by the city.  I 

have been working on this for over a year. The FUA allows us to use the FM courts for club 
events, clinics, and tournaments. With this in place, we are now planning the Dinko de Mayo 
tournament, making it larger and attracting players from out of town. 

Cindy Lawton—President 

Wayne Siefert—Vice-President 

Sandy Arrighi—Secretary 

Chuck Stein—Treasurer 

Gaby Loy—Member-at-large (Ambassador, Membership) 

Bruce Panowski—Member-at-large (Publisher) 

Nancy Mroz—Member-at-large (Contributing Editor/Apparel Store Queen) 

Dr. Mike Jackson—Member-at-large (Jack-of-all-trades) 

Fund Raising Update 

A person on Team A attempts an Ernie but does not touch 
the ball; however, they run past the post, crossing the 
imaginary line and coming on their opponent’s side.  Is this 
a point for the Team B?  Team A’s partner returns the ball 
and we play the point out.  Team A does not actually come 
onto Team B’s court, just past the post on the side of the 
court. 

This is a Fault! 
Rule 11.I. Plane of the Net. Crossing the plane of the net prior to striking the ball is a fault. After 
striking the ball, a player or anything the player is/was wearing or carrying may cross the plane of 
the net. The player may not  touch any part of the net system, the opponent’s court, or the 
opponent while the ball is still in play. 

By Annie Maes 

Food Depot Community Outreach 

The Santa Fe Pickleball Club is continuing its efforts to give back to the community!  

Twice a month we are volunteering at the Food Depot. Volunteers evaluate and repack donated 

food for distribution to people in need.   

Chuck Stein, our treasurer, serves as our coordinator for the Club.  You can sign up on Court 

Reserve by searching under Categories and “Community Outreach”.     

If you have questions, please email Chuck at chuck@chuckstein.com or you can text him at 214-

354-6073.  

Current dates for January are as follows: 

• Thursday, Jan. 26—9:00am to 11:30am (3 spots remaining) 

Jim Hille—Fundraising Committee Chair 

IMPORTANT FUNDRAISING UPDATE: 
 
Over the past year, our campaign to raise money towards an additional six courts has been met 
with generous support from our membership.  Our goal was to reach a minimum threshold of 
$100,000 by the end of the year, and to that end, we have met and exceeded our goal.  We are 
continuing to pursue court sponsorships to reach the next threshold of our fundraising objectives. 
 
Our committee is greatly appreciative to the members and business sponsors who have made 
this possible!!!  Thank you also to those of you were part of the committee and to Cindy for her 
liaison with the city…we succeed by working together. 
 
Throughout the year, we have attempted to keep members appraised of our progress, as we 
negotiated and now have entered into a Facility Use Agreement with the City of Santa Fe, 
committing a $100,000 towards the design phase of the project.  While we have commitments 
that total $125,000, we are awaiting the receipt of $25,000 that was pledged, but not yet 
contributed.  It is very important for us to have all the funds in hand, as our payment to the City is 
to occur in the next 30 days. 
 
The success of our campaign and the growth of our club has been the impetus that has gained 
the attention and support of the City.  Our hopes for a 12-court Santa Fe Pickleball Complex 
have moved from an aspiration to a commitment…let’s celebrate that thought! 
 
Jim Hille, Fundraising Committee Chair 

ADOPT-A-COURT CO-SPONSORS ($5000 or 

more) 

Anonymous Donor 

Green Packaging, Inc 

Jackson Family 

Jim and Tina Hille 

Kaitlyn Berry and Quentin Carnicelli 

Lawton/Bernard Family 

Marilyn Durkee 

Mary Alei & Donnie Torres 

Susan Kirst Millspaugh  

 

BANGERS ($2500 to $4999) 

Aleta Pippin and Bennie Wallace 

Anonymous Donor 

Barker Realty 

Denise Hurtado and David Brenner 

Richard Silber 

Sara McIntyre 

Sharon Beaupre 

 

DINKERS ($1000 to $2499) 

Adam and Gale Wasserman 

April and Marcom Herren 

Deborah Rethemeyer and Patricia Locke 

Eugene and Nancy Mroz 

Frank and Kim Mancuso 

Harvey Pitterman 

Jeff & Anne Webber 

JFrederickArt.com  

John Hamilton 

Julie Bugg and Mark McDaniel 

Maryellen & Daniel Schwartz 

Owen Perillo and Catherine Leon 

Paul & Christine Wantuck 

Sheila Fajl 

PLAYERS (Up to $999) 

Allan Bird 

Amy Alford 

Anonymous Donors (3) 

Arlene Leon 

Betty Johnson 

Bill Arrighi 

Bruce Panowski 

Catherine Drinkard 

Chris Chakeres 

Chris & Jodi Hummer 

Colleen Hodges 

Cynthia Daniel 

Daniel Guevara 

Danny Robinson 

Deane Vetter 

Eslee Kessler 

Frame Family Foundation 

Frank Lux 

Fred Knight 

Gaby Munoz 

Gail Brown 

Gerald Becker 

Hu and Susan Hamilton 

Ingrid Upton 

James Johnson 

Jeffery McKinley 

John Crowley 

John Finnick 

Judy Sanderson 

Katherine Van Essen 

Kevin Wood 

Kirtlye Spear 

Leslie Burnside 

Lisa Young 

Maria Lynch 

Mark Reynolds 

Martha Applegate 

Matt Surprise 

Meleah Artley 

Michael Barnard 

Michael and Krista Rogers 

Patricia Bentz 

Paul and Jill Cook 

Roslyn Gomez 

Ruth Getz Koval 

Sarah Bennett 

Steve and Lynn Mendes 

Steven and Kelly Myers 

Susan Barnett 

Suzanne Warwick 

Tegan Kline 

Tim Kirkpatrick 

Wendy Henry 

William Gregg 

Willie Bahn and Janna Tuck 

Zane Fischer 

From the President 

 Messages 

From the Board 

By Nancy Mroz 

Individual Donors 

In addition to the amazing generosity of those above, we, the Santa Fe Pickleball Club, are 

honored to recognize the following businesses who have given so generously as Adopt-a-

Court Co-Sponsors. 

 Business Adopt-a-court Donors 

 

Reminder:  Membership and Donations to the club can easily be done on our website at:   

santafepickleballclub.com 

 Announcements 

 

 Reference Section 

Question of the Month 

Rules & Regs 

Tom Blake 

 Meet the Members 

WATSON ADVISORY SERVICES, LLC 

By Annie Maes 

Returning the ball... 

A Matter of Etiquette 

Don’t just drop or hit the ball over the net when it is side out. Making an effort to get the ball to the 
appropriate player wherever they are on the court shows respect.  

 

Don’t Let Pickleball Kill Your Feet 

https://www.tanglewoodfootspecialists.com/library/December-2022-Newsletter.pdf  

Court Expansion: We are moving forward: At this point, we are working on a resolution with the 
city to be able to transfer $100,000 to the city specifically for the court expansion project.   
We are expecting this to be accomplished in the first quarter of this year. Once this occurs, the city 
will contract an architectural design firm to begin drawing up the plans for the project.  Letters 

needed: The court expansion funding for the city is going to the legislative session.  Club 
members:   Please write your legislators in support of funding the project.  Here are some 
talking points: 

1.  How pickleball has affected you physically, mentally and/or socially?  Has it helped you get out 
of the house more?  Changed your life how? 

2.  How our capital city - Santa Fe, is behind other cities in this state and/or others with dedicated 
pickleball courts.   

3. Economic impact - do you meet folks for breakfast, lunch, dinner, drinks before or after play? 
How a tournament with 12 courts can bring visitors.  How often you play with visitors at the courts, 
etc.   

Add anything you feel will help them to understand how important our sport is to you.  Here is a list 
of where to send the emails.  We are hoping for 50 to 100.  Please include your name and either 
your address or district. 

Publisher’s Note:  If we have misspelled 

you name, we sincerely apologize.  

Please notify me at 

bpanowski@gmail.com  and it will be 

corrected in the next newsletter. 

Bruce Panowski 

 

Calendar Events 2023 

What is new in 2023? The calendar’s events are now NOT by player rating but by Chile levels. 

Each event is labeled: 

One Chile 

Two Chiles 

Three Chiles 

Four Chiles 

On the Court Reserve site, you will find a written description of the skills for each Chile level.  The 

higher number requires more advance skills. Any player can sign up for any level for which they 

feel they qualify. If you play at one level and find it too easy – bump up the next week. If you find 

yourself losing, intimidated, and lacking skills, bump down the next week. Try to be realistic with 

your abilities so all involved have enjoyable games. 

A new calendar is available for viewing. We are excited to have a variety of playing opportunities 

for our club members. We want to thank all of you that volunteer to help make these possible. 

ROUND ROBINS (Sun & Wed): There are usually 6 or 7 rounds in a round robin. You are given a 

number. Play one game with a different partner (number) each round. Games are to 11 points win 

by one. When two courts are finished with their games, the other two courts should finish by rally 

scoring (Rally scoring- a point is scored by either team no matter who serves). 

LADDERS- Mondays. (PARTNER EVENT): 

The ladder is a PARTNER EVENT. Men and Ladies will alternate weeks for ladder play. One of the 

partners must sign up. There are 12 spots, thus 24 people will be playing. All six courts will be 

used.  It is crucial that you do not sign up and then show up without a partner. You can switch 

partners on any given week. If you want to try a ladder and don’t have a partner, look at the 

member directory for someone at your level and reach out to them to play.  Still stuck? – email 

Cindy at clawts@gmail.com and she will help you find a partner. 

How does a ladder work? You will play for 10 minutes. Courts will be assigned randomly at the 

start of the ladder; you will pick your court out of a bag. ( 1N = court One North;  

5 S = court 5 South). The north side starts the game. If you are winning after the 10 minutes, you 

move up one court. Court 4 winner goes to court 5. Winner on court 6 stays – no movement. If you 

lose, you move down one court. Court 3 Loser moves to Court 2. Loser on court 1 – stays on court 

1.  It doesn’t matter to which side (north or south) you move. If you are efficient with moving up/

down, you should be able to play 6 - 7 rounds in the 1.5-hour time allotted. Each court will have a 

timer on it, so you can start whenever the four players are ready. 

LADDER HIERARACHY (Fridays alternating men and ladies): A ladder hierarchy is played as 

an individual. Ladder Hierarchies are designed for individuals who desire competition and want to 

understand how they play compared to others. It allows players to move up in competition as their 

skill sets improve. Initially, this takes a lot of organization so you can register now on Court 

Reserve. You should only sign up if you truly want to play most weeks. It is expected you will miss 

here and there, but not really designed for those that: “I think I will try it out”. The system does work 

for those who are gone for months at a time. 

Playing/Scoring: Each time you sign up, you will play 3 games to 15 points, win by 1 point. Each 

game to 15 will be played with the other 3 people assigned to your court. Example: Players A, B, 

C, D – Game 1 A- B are partners, Game 2 A- C are partners, Game 3 A- D are partners.  

Score sheets will be at the courts and must be filled out and dropped off in the box when you finish 

your matches. Someone should take a picture of the scoresheet in case the scoresheet gets 

misplaced. The most points any player can achieve is 45 points in one week.  

You can start your match as soon as all four players arrive. You have one hour and 15 minutes to 

finish the three games. Please contact Cindy if you are having trouble finishing your games in the 

allotted time. 

Ranking/Movement: Men and Women will be ranked separately, and the rankings will be 

published. All players will have a ranking from the top to the bottom depending on the number of 

participants. At this time, if at full capacity, it would be 1-48 for men and 1-48 for woman. You will 

move up one grouping of four if you score the highest number of points of the four players. You will 

stay at your same group if you have the second and third
 
highest points, and if you have the lowest 

score you will move down one grouping of four. Initial rankings will be randomized over those at 

your same skill set rankings (Beginner 1 through Advanced). 

Sign-ups: Each Friday (hopefully most) you want to play, sign up on Court Reserve no later than 

Monday. Weekly hierarchy will close by Monday night to give us time to assign courts.  No later 

than Thursday of that week, you will be assigned a court and the players in your grouping of four. 

You should receive an email with your court assignment. If you sign up and don’t receive the email 

by Friday a.m., contact Cindy at clawts@gmail.com . 

First-time sign up in hierarchy: Players can always join. If this is your first time signing up use the 

First Time player box in RED on the calendar. We will use your player ranking (Beginner to 

Advance) to place you appropriately. 

Working Members: The games are set to be played on Fridays from 12 -3 pm. If you work and 

want to play, you can still sign up. While you will be scheduled to play during the Friday from 12- 3, 

it will be your responsibility to contact the other 3 players and ask them to accommodate you and 

arrange an alternative time within 7 days. I would expect all players would be glad to do this for our 

non-retired members. We can assign you a court between the hours of 12 -5 on an alternate day if 

that helps. Contact Cindy if you need this arranged.  Additionally, if you work and prefer the lunch 

slot (12:00), if male, request to Gene via email or Cindy if female. 

 

Showing up: We do expect all players to show up if you signed up. However: If you become injured 

or have an emergency between the Tuesday deadline and the Friday play, you must contact Cindy 

505 412-2945. We will find a sub for the match for you on that Friday. Do not withdraw or not show 

up. We must be courteous to the other 3 people expecting a match. Unfortunately, if you choose 

not to show up for an assigned match, you will be removed from the ladder hierarchy.  If you are 

going to be out of town for more than 4 weeks, women please contact Cindy at clawts@gmail.com 

and men should contact Gene Mroz at genemroz@gmail.com so we can place you on hold. Other 

players may move ahead of you during your absence. You will be inserted back into play close to 

where you were prior to being placed on hold. If you are going to stop playing in the league all 

together, please also notify us so we can take you out permanently. 

Contacts: Male players: Gene Mroz : genemroz@gmail.com 

Female players: Cindy Lawton: clawts@gmail.com 

GROUP LESSONS:  Drills were very popular last spring and it was difficult for us to accommodate 

all those interested. The club is offering a special event, which is drills with instruction each month 

for all levels, limited to 8 players/level. This starts in April. The class will meet twice a week for four 

weeks.  You should only sign up if you plan to be there for all 8 sessions. The cost is $80 for the 8 

sessions (scholarships are available). Registration begins March 1
st
. 

DRILLS:  Drill sessions are a practice session. This year we will be paying our instructors who 

lead the drill sessions. $10 donations are encouraged to help defray the cost of the instructors.   

Chile 1 drill session prerequisite: Must have taken the newbie clinic or played for at least one 

month. 

NEWBIE CLINICS: Come learn to play pickleball. We will be offering a newbie clinic once a month 

at Ft. Marcy starting in April. If you have friends that want to learn to play, have them sign up for a 

newbie clinic. They must join the club either as a paid member or the Friends of the club free 

membership (allows to sign up for newbie clinic and receive newsletter but not any events/drills). 

Member Recognition 

Sweet Pickles 

 

 

Caught on the Courts 

SFPC Merchandise Store 

 

By Nancy Mroz 

ONLINE MERCHANDISE STORE 
UP AND RUNNING! 

 
 
 
Check out the Santa Fe Pickleball Club merchandise offerings either by reading the QR code below, or 
visit the Club’s web page at : 

santafepickleballclub.com 
 
 
 
 
 
 

League Play: 

We had 96 participants in the league. Overall, it went very well with most people giving it a high 

rating (8 - 9 out of 10) in the survey. The major issues were scheduling and courts with many 

wanting a designating time and day for league play. Most people enjoyed meeting and playing 

against new players and the competition. 

Beginner 2:   1st—Scott Jackson & Cindy Brenner 

   2nd—Jason Bass & Doug Schellstede 

   3rd—(Tie) Cynthia Daniel& Saroj Baxter and Tim Endy & Darlene Endy 

Intermediate 1 1st—April & Marcom Herren 

   2nd—Joel Cotton & Scott Allocco 

   3rd—Karin Delgadillo & Sheila Fajl 

Intermediate 2:  1st—Ron & Michelle Schneider 

   2nd—Marilynn Durkee & Becky Wells 

   3rd—Jane Esco & Rand Levitt    

Intermediate 3:  1st—Wayne Siefert & Jeff Levine 

   2nd—David Wannigman & John Shoemaker 

   3rd—Amy Alford & Tom Blake 

Advanced:   1st—Jae Hoon Lim and Allan Benitez 

   2nd—Scott Condrey & Arturo Loy 

   3rd—Scott Stevens & Nancy Germond 

Winners received club spray bottles for the heat, so if you are hot this summer, ask them for a 
squirt to cool yourself down. 

Tom Blake was born and raised in the Bronx, living in South Bronx until 
1966 when he was seven, and then moved to the North Bronx near 
Van Cortlandt Park.  Tom didn’t play school organized 
team sports as a kid but instead played what he calls 
Street Sports…hockey, handball, football and finally 
running.  He settled on a pursuit of running track and 
field in high school and beyond.  As an adult, Tom ran 
marathons and ultra-marathons but hasn’t competed 
since 1987 as his running career has taken its toll on his 
knees. 
 
Tom was a Union electrician by trade, all the while 
pursuing many different artistic endeavors in many 
different mediums...painting, metal, woodworking, glass 
and lamp-making to name a few.  Several years ago, 
Tom was written up in The New York Times for his 
lamps.  Tom has a studio in his garage where he 

creates unique pieces of art, currently many of them are one-of-a-kind lamps.  He 
has a presence on Instagram and Ebay.  Check him out on Instagram: @motekalb. 
When not playing pickleball, Tom is building a portfolio of art in his self-proclaimed 
‘mad scientist lab’ with the goal of having some of his pieces shown in local 
galleries. 
 
Tom met his wife Lisa in 2016.  As their working careers were coming to a close, 
they started a conversation about where to retire.  They had a short list of four 
places:  San Luis Obispo, Sag Harbor, New York, Santa Fe and Hudson Valley, 
New York. They chose Santa Fe and moved here in May, 2021.  Tom knew the 
area as he had lived in Albuquerque in the early 2000’s, working in both Santa Fe 
and Albuquerque areas.   
 
Prior to their move, Lisa bought a couple of paddles and some pickleballs.   Shortly 
after they got settled here, they signed up for a free newbie pickleball class of 
about twenty people sponsored by the SFPC and run by Gaby Loy, Jeff Holbrook 
and Kiki Hummel.  Tom had never played a paddle sport but was soon hooked!  
He figures that between October 2021 and October 2022 that he has averaged 
about 10 hours per week of pickleball and has crammed three years of play into 1 
1/2 years.   
 
Like most picklers, pickleball is one of the few sports that he can play for a good 
workout without realizing it, because he is having so much fun he doesn’t even 
know he is exercising.  Pickleball fits so well for Tom because focus and eye/hand 
coordination are more important than being able to run…which is something he 
can’t do anymore.  Pickleball has actually improved Tom’s knees because he has 
built up strength in his quads due to the squatting position at the line and the 
accompanying lateral movements. Tom loves the camaraderie, friendships and 
social aspects of pickleball that make it more than just a sport. 
 
Tom continues to work on his game, trying to play more relaxed, and expending 
less energy.  He is working on proper positioning on the court and not making 
unforced errors.  All of these things will allow him to continue to improve in the 
sport and give him the ability to play and enjoy pickleball without injuries for a long, 
long time. 
 
Fun Facts about Tom Blake: 
 
He ran a Perrier 10 K race in 1983 in Central Park wearing a Superman Costume 
He was a tattoo artist in the Bronx from 1983-85 
He was a part-time rare coin dealer in the 80’s having started collecting coins in the 60’s as a 7-
year-old 
He lived in the ‘Only Murders in the Building’ building and also did work there 
He and Lisa appeared on ‘The People’s Court’ in 2021 and won! 
He ran many marathons and ultra-marathons from 1983-87; even one ‘professionally’ 

(The 1984 50-mile national championship in Chicago...his 4-man team was completely 
sponsored and paid for by Millrose AA & Guinness) 

@motekalb is Tom Blake spelled backwards 
He can sell anything says Marcia Dew...he even sold oxygen tanks for her on Ebay after her 
husband, Rick passed away 
 
Give a shout out to Tom Blake next time you see him on the court! 

Upcoming Tournaments 

2023 Senior Games – Santa Fe 
 
Pickleball Schedule: 
  April 3   Women’s Doubles 
  April 5   Men’s Doubles 
  April 10 Mixed Doubles 
Registration:  Genoveva Chavez Community Center 
            3221 Rodeo Road 
  January 9– February 17, 8:30-4:00  
  $20.00 Fee 
Registration:  MEG Senior Center 
    (Late) 1121 Alto St 
  February 20-24 
  8:30-4 
  $30.00 Fee (late) 
Questions:     Contact Christine Villa 
  cavilla@santafenm.gov 
  Office: 505-955-4725 
  Cell: 505-795-3817 
 
 
Albuquerque 50+ Games 
Manzano Mesa Courts 
Pickleball Schedule: 
  May 19 Singles 
  May 20 Doubles 
  May 21 Mixed Doubles 
Contact:  Gary Rutherford  (505) 507-3663 
 
 
Indoor Tournament at GCCC (Genoveva Chavez Community Center) 
First Indoor SFPC Tournament  —  Happy New Year All! 
Santa Fe Pickleball Club is excited to be working with the Genoveva Chavez Community Center 
(GCCC) for the club's first-ever indoor round robin tournament. 
Dates will be March 3

rd
 and 4th 

Entry Fee $50.00 
Registration will be on Court Reserve, more details to follow as members register. 
 
This will be a fundraising event for Fort Marcy EXPANSION!! 
 

Dinko de Mayo Tournament 
  Expanded from last year.  Details TBA. 
  

Presbyterian Sports Event — November 16 at Ft. Marcy 

Physical therapists came to Ft. Marcy to educate a few hearty souls on the benefits of warming 

up before playing.  A session well worth attending! 

 

Sen. Nancy Rodriguez (District 24) 
Nancy.rodriguez@nmlegis.gov 

Sen. Peter Wirth (District 25) 
Peter.wirth@nmlegis.gov 

Sen. Elizabeth Stefanics (District 39) 
lstefanics@msn.com 

Rep. Tara L. Lujan (District 48) 
Tara.lujan@nmlegis.gov 

Rep. Christine Chandler (District 43) 
Christine.chandler@nmlegis.gov 

Los Alamos players...Very Important! 

Rep. Linda Serrato (District 45) 
Linda.serrato@nmlegis.gov 

Rep. Andrea Romero (District 46) 
andrea@andrearomero.com 

Reena Szczepanski (District 47) 
Reena.szczepanski@nmlegis.gov 
 

2023 Rule Changes 

The one-handed spin serve now prohibited. This applies to both volleys

and drop serves. The referee and receiver must see the ball release,

then re-serve  called. 

2. there question of violation of service motion, the referee or receiver

may call for a replay; this applies to non-officiated matches as well. The

request for replay has to be called before the return of serve. (Don’t overdo

these requests for questionable serves.) 

wrong score called, any player can stop play before the return of serve.

the stopping player will have

committed fault. the called score correct, then the stopping player will

have committed fault. 

4. Avoid wearing clothing that closely matches the color of the ball. 

A referee can award an equipment timeout to accommodate any necessary

equipment adjustment or replacement. non-officiated play, the players are

encouraged to work out similar accommodations. 

Other smaller changes: 

When player ball, fault on that player. 

A player may now just ask “generic” question of the referee or

opponent, such as “am good?” This applies to the question of the

correct position or server/receiver. 

All “out’ calls must be made prior to the ball being the opponent or

before the ball becomes dead, otherwise the ball  

There are several other clarification and wording changes that don’t really

impact  allow ball change when “squishy”, broken

or cracked. 

[Rules changes submitted by both Christine Wantuck (Certified Coach PPR) 

and Dr. Mike Jackson] 

Southwest Region Change 

News from USA Pickleball District Ambassador Christine Wantuck 

The Southwest Region, which includes New Mexico, is now part of the Southern Sector.  This map 

shows how the nation has been divided into 4 sectors. 

 

At the same time, give Lisa Young (pictured above with Tom) a shout out as well.  Lisa has 

volunteered to be Santa Fe Pickleball Club’s Social Coordinator!  If you have suggestions for 

Lisa, or want to volunteer to help her with setting up social activities, she can be reached at  

lsayng@gmail.com or (917) 520-6258. 
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